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Meeting on Zoning, Broadway/Sherman Avenue, Manhattan 

August 9, 2016 
 

My name is Guillermo Linares, and I am the Assembly Member representing the 72nd District, which includes 
Washington Heights, Inwood, and Marble Hills.  I am requesting this testimony to be included as a part of the record 
with regards to this proposal.  
 

 
Mr. Chair and Members of the Subcommittee, I unequivocally oppose the proposed Sherman Plaza rezoning project. 
This plan is not just counterproductive and counterintuitive, but it is also a dangerous attempt to make zoning 
changes that will alter the character, fabric, structual integrity, and density of this historically working class 
neighboorhood leading to a massive displacement of the families and small businisses anchored in this community. 
In addition, I would like to highlight that many voices – major stake holders of the community – were not included 
in the discusions that lead up to this plan. 
 

 
There is proof that private developers have received subsidies for this kind of construction under the “mantle of 
affordability” by giving a false impression that they are addressing the housing crisis in neighborhoods with high 
concentration of low-income working class families. However, the “mantle of affordability” is just a mantle. This 
proposal does not address, by far, the largest group of people in Inwood – 27% of residents there make less than 
$24,000. According to the proposal, the lowest bracket of the so called “mandatory inclusion” is above $31,000, 
and even for that bracket they dedicate only 20% of units, the rest will go to more affluent residents. How can we 
call housing affordable if those in most need are not covered? We can not, because the goal is to make profits. 
Developers wait for residents to settle in and then flip the property to make millions of dollars by selling it to real 
estate hedge funds, disregarding the whole reason why the project was built in the first place.  
 

 
These are not just empty words. That is precisely what has been done in neighborhoods across the city according to 
the study published by the NYU Furman Center as part of its State of New York City's Housing & Neighborhoods 
- 2015 Report. The study has identified 15 neighborhoods in New York City that can be categorized as gentrifying. 
It qualifies gentrifying neighborhoods as those that were relatively low-income in the 1990s, but have seen a 
dramatic increase in median rent in the last 20 years. Williamsburg is right at the top of that list. The neighborhood 
saw the average rent increase of 78.7 % between 1990 and 2010-2014. Central Harlem followed in second place 
with a 53.2 % increase in the same time period. Private development is the primary strategy now, and identified 
unprotected, landmark-quality buildings are the targets. De Blasio and City Council have effectively swept aside 
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contextual zoning limits, which curb development that might change the very essence of a neighborhood, in Harlem 
and Inwood farther north.  
 

 
That has been done before and that is what this proposal is bringing to this neighborhood of lower-income working 
class families. Not only residents but also businesses will be affected. This proposal aims to create an elite area 
where only wealthy people and big businesses will be able to afford the rent. This is precisely why this project is 
so dangerous for my district.   
 

 
I would like to illustrate the case in point, going back twenty years ago when I represented District 10 in the City 
Council and was a member of the Land Use Committee and a Chair of the Subcommittee on Planning, Dispositions 
and Concessions. The City Administration under Mayor Giuliani had a large portfolio of the properties that had 
been taken away from unscrupulous landlords in Washington Heights. His proposal was to turn those buildings to 
private landlords.  I challenged that proposal with the support of my colleagues and was successful in transferring 
those properties to non-profit housing organizations under the oversight of the New York City Housing Preservation 
and Development agency (HPD). As a result, today, the majority of the families that endured that housing hell back 
then in the 80’s and 90’s, own the apartments that they live in. 
 

 
I urge this Subcommittee, the members of the Land Use Committee, and all Council members to  reject this proposal, 
which will become a preamble to other projects currently under consideration that will lead to a complete 
gentrification of this community. I am confident that we can create an alternative way to address the housing crisis 
affecting many communities like Inwood across the city and state. We must pull together the best minds from, both, 
public and private sectors to create a plan that will go to the root of the problem. We need a 100% affordable housing 
everywhere across the city and state, not just another patch like the mandatory inclusion. The good thing is that 
there are plenty of good examples of the 100% affordable housing in neighborhoods with high concentration of 
low-income residents. But it is still more of an exception rather than a rule. We must make it a rule. We must turn 
this tide of luxury housing being built in the working class neighborhoods exiling people who can not afford to live 
there anymore. I am asking you to take a stand here in Inwood with me to make an example of 100% housing 
affordability being possible in the neighborhood standing on the verge of gentrification. 
 
 
I want to thank you for including my testimony and making it a part of the record regarding this proposal.  
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